S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 14th June 2016 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr J Smallwood, Mr M Narborough, Rev D Tate, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr P Bland, Mr A Evans, Mrs D Gotts, Mr R Williamson, Mr K Reynolds, Mr S Scales, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). 
APOLOGIES: Mrs M Albinson, Mrs T Banks, Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds and Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney and County Councillor Mr J Law

Mr Price reminded members that interruptions and private conversations held during Parish Council meetings are disrespectful and unacceptable.

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 14th May 2016, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Reynolds, with one abstention all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood declared an interest as he is an Allotment Tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councilor Nockolds: No Report 

Borough Councilor Daubney: No Report 
County Councillor Law: No Report 
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Narborough informed members that once again he had been elected as Chairman of the Assets Committee. He thanked members for voting for him.

Mr Narborough stated that the last meeting had been held on 8th June 2016 and confirmed that the minutes had been circulated to all members.
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Allotments - Fencing in the Western Corner: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the back boundary footpath, he said that three quarters of the path was clear and had been cut back by CGM Ltd, however the footpath behind the corner plot 1C is heavily overgrown by nettles.

In addition to this Muntjac deer have been seen entering the Allotments at this point.

Mr Narborough suggested that if a length of fencing was put up behind Plot 1C, this would help alleviate the problem.

Mr Narborough stated that the cost of the fencing would be approximately £35.00. 

Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council purchase a piece of fence to be erected behind Plot 1C; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.

Rev Tate commented about the number of Muntjac Deer seen locally. He asked if there was anything the Parish Council could do to help control the numbers.
Mrs Cornwell stated that the Muntjac Deer pose the same issues as the Peacocks at Oak Avenue; she explained that whilst some people find them a nuisance, there are a large number of residents who like to see them.

Mr Evans informed members that there is a team at the Borough Council who would be able to offer some further advice.

Village Hall - Disabled Toilet Window Update: Mrs Cornwell informed members that after speaking to the architect, Mr Matt Sturgeon, he has indicated that he will submit the plans to the Borough Council this week.

She said hopefully the work will be carried out during the summer holidays.

Quote for New Door: Mr Narborough explained that the Village Hall entrance door has been problematic for quite some time.

He said that the Village Hall Caretaker has contacted Mr David Easy several times for it to be repaired however confirmed that it is now beyond repair and needs to be replaced.

Mr Narborough said that Mr Easy had provided a quote of £765.00 to supply and install a new brown UPVC double glazed door.
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Rev Tate asked if a UPVC door was the right choice and noted that the existing door is made of metal.

Mr Narborough confirmed that the new UPVC door would be compatible and was a more reasonably priced solution.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Village Hall door should be replaced and that the Parish Council should ask Mr Easy to supply and install a new brown UPVC double glazed door at a cost of £765.00, this was seconded by Mr Scales, with one abstention all other members were in favour. 

Drain Cover: Mr Narborough informed members that he had made enquiries into the cost of a new drain cover to replace the existing drain cover near to the large Trade Bins at the Village Hall.

He said that concerns had been raised that the existing cover is quite thin and should the tractor accidently run over it, damage could be caused to the vehicle.

Mr Narborough confirmed that he had obtained a quote of £50.77 from MKM Ltd for a new steel galvanised drain cover.

Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should purchase the steel galvanised drain cover at a cost of £50.77; this was seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour.
Village Hall Cleaner Update:  Mrs Cornwell reported that she and Mr Tony Walker had recently carried out an inspection of the Village Hall.
She was pleased to say that following discussions with the Cleaner, the situation had greatly improved.

Mr Price added that he had also been to look at the Village Hall Toilets and informed members that other than a little bit of dust, the cleaning was generally good.
He added that he had tightened the Toilet seats and confirmed that Mr Walker had replaced the broken Toilet Roll Holder.

Mr Narborough said that the Village Hall is a great asset to the Parish and is hired regularly. He felt that the situation of cleanliness should be monitored to ensure it remains in good order.

Food Hygiene Rating: Mrs Cornwell was pleased to report that the Village Hall has been awarded a 5 Star Food Hygiene Rating.
-22-

Parish Office - Survey:  Mr Narborough referred to the circulated Visual Structural Inspection Report and stated that the only issue that had been raised related to the under felt in the loft space over the toilet which had been incorrectly cut for a pipe to pass through. 

Mr Narborough explained that the cut is directly over the stain in the ceiling below and it is recommended within the Report that this is repaired to prevent future damp penetration.

Members agreed that the Parish Council should ask Jarvis Roofing for advice and to carry out the remedial work necessary. 
Cemetery - Quote for the refurbishment of the Cemetery Gates: Mr Narborough referred to the quote from Hodgsons Forge. He clarified that the quote of £850.00 +VAT was for the refurbishment of the two large Cemetery Gates and the smaller side Cemetery Gate.

Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council ask Hodgsons Forge to refurbish the Cemetery Gates at a cost of £850.00 +VAT; this was seconded by Mr Reynolds with all members in favour.

Open Spaces - Replacement Dog Waste Bin at the Pond: Mr Narborough explained that the Dog Waste Bin at the entrance to the Pond is badly damaged and is in need of replacement. 

After discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council should purchase a replacement Dog Waste Bin to be sited at the entrance to the Pond; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Members agreed to the relocation of the bin to a more discreet position.

New Dog Waste Bin at Langley Road / Stody Drive:  Mr Scales spoke regarding the possible siting of a Dog Waste Bin at Langley Road / Stody Drive.

He said that after speaking to residents in the Stody Drive area, many had said that a Dog Waste Bin would be extremely useful.

Mrs Cornwell added that she had recently spoken to Mr Wally Lucas, the Parish Litter Warden. She explained that he has recently taken on the role of emptying the Parish Litter Bins and was shocked at the amount of Dog Waste which is being deposited in the Litter Bins particularly at the Langley Road Bus Stops.

After discussion, Members agreed that Mrs Cornwell should carry out another consultation for the siting of a Dog Waste Bin at Langley Road / Stody Drive.
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Mrs Cornwell stated that in addition, the Parish Council could try placing stickers on the Litter Bins saying “No Dog Waste”. This was agreed.

Request for a new Litter Bin – Sandy Lane: Mr Narborough stated that a request had been received from a resident for a new Litter Bin to be sited at Sandy Lane.

He said that after discussion, concerns were made that a Litter Bin sited at Reffley Woods could become a target for vandalism.

Mr Narborough proposed that a new litter bin for Sandy Lane should not be purchased; this was seconded by Mr Scales with one abstention, all other members were in favour. 
Parish Handyman: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the position of Parish Handyman and said that since redundancy of the post in February 2016, the Parish Council had managed to get by.

He felt however that due to the number of small jobs which arise on a regular basis, a Handyman is required.

Mr Scales said that the matter had been raised as volunteers are now regularly being sought to carry out the work of a Handyman.

Members felt that the situation should be discussed jointly by both the Policy and Assets Committees.

Mr Smallwood suggested that if the Assets Committee produces a list of the jobs which need doing, along with the time that the jobs will take to do, the situation can be progressed from there.

After further discussion, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council needs to employ a Parish Handyman; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Rev Tate commented that this decision seems to be going against what was agreed by the Parish Council a few months ago, that is to contract out the work.
Mrs Cornwell stated that it is all the little jobs which keep cropping up that are causing the issue.

Comment was made that the Contractors are doing a good job of the larger jobs, therefore that type of work should be left under contract.

It was agreed that a Handyman is necessary for the smaller jobs.
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After further discussion, Mr Price proposed that Mr Narborough and Mrs Cornwell should have a meeting to discuss what jobs are required and produce a report of the jobs along with the time that the jobs will take to do; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Wootton Park - Weekly Play Equipment Inspection: Mr Narborough explained that since the redundancy of the Parish Handyman role, the weekly Play Equipment Inspection had not been carried out.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had obtained a quote for £25.00 per week from CGM Ltd to carry out the Weekly Inspections.

She explained that CGM Ltd will provide a weekly report, highlighting any defects, along with a quote to rectify the problems.

It was said that an alternative option would be for a member of North Wootton Parish Council and a member of South Wootton Parish Council to attend a course and carry out a weekly inspection together.

She said that the Borough Council would then carry out a Monthly Professional Inspection.

After discussion, Mrs Gotts proposed that until the situation changes, the Parish Council should ask CGM Ltd to carry out the Weekly Play Equipment Inspections; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Finance – Mr Jordan informed members that the next Finance Committee meeting would be held on Wednesday 6th July 2016.

Mrs Cornwell advised members that Mr Van Nieuwkerk the Internal Auditor had carried out the Internal Audit. She confirmed that no comments had been made.

She confirmed that all the information would be sent to the External Auditor, Mazars.

End of Year Return: Mrs Cornwell referred members to Section 2 of the Annual Return – Annual governance statement and asked all Parish Councillors to answer yes or no to the nine questions which she read out.  After giving a yes answer to questions 1 to 8 with question 9 not applicable this section was signed by the Parish Council Chairman and the Clerk. 
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Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with a copy of the Bank reconciliation for the year ending 31st March 2016 and a copy of the Bank Statements for all Accounts. Mr Price agreed that everything was in order. Mrs Cornwell also provided copies of the computer printouts for the Treasury Deposit and The Community Account.  Again Mr Price was satisfied that these matched the Parish Council Accounts. 

With the Full Parish Council and the Parish Council Chairman happy with the finances, Mr Price and Mrs Cornwell, the Parish Clerk signed section 1 as a correct record of the Parish Council Accounts for year ending 31st March 2016.  This was unanimously agreed. 

Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that these balanced he and Mr Jordan (Chairman of the Finance Committee) initialled the Bank Statement. 
Stepsaver Account and the Business Saver Account:  Mr Jordan spoke regarding the Stepsaver Account and the Business Saver Account. He confirmed that as these accounts are no longer used and that both have nil balances, no further reference should be made to either of these accounts. This was agreed.

Mrs Cornwell was pleased to report that payments to salaries via the BACS system are going brilliantly and working well. She said that both she and Mr Price carry out the payments together in the Parish Office which acts as a double check.

Planning - 9 Acre Field: Mr Price thanked members who had attended the Public Exhibition on Wednesday 25th May 2016.

He stated that the event had been well attended and a reasonable response had been received.

Mr Price commented that some residents who live in the bungalows opposite the development at Nursery Lane had raised concerns regarding vehicles lights exiting the site at night may shine into their bedroom windows.

-26-

Mr Price stated that Mr Gascoyne who lives at Sylvan House had also attended the event. He explained that he had introduced Mr Gascoyne to Mr Christopher Smith from Hopkins Homes.

Mr Gascoyne stated that he would contact the Parish Council by letter outlining any concerns.

Mr Price confirmed that Mr Gascoyne may now be satisfied after the event as no letter has yet been received.

Mr Price explained that Engage Planning had arranged and attended the event in order to gather any feedback from residents.

Mrs Cornwell agreed to contact Engage Planning for a copy of this information.

Mr Price stated that the Parish Council would await the Planning Application and talk with Hopkins Homes again.

Knights Hill Development: Mr Price informed members that he had attended a meeting which Henry Bellingham had arranged with members of Camland Developments Ltd on Tuesday 31st May 2016.

He said that Mr Mike Lee, Engineering Consultant and his colleague, Paul Belton from Carter Jonas had also attended the meeting. 

Mr Price said that the meeting had been very useful and it had soon become clear that Camland Developments Ltd is looking for a development of 650 dwellings in addition to the 65 dwellings on the Clayland Estates site.

Mr Price said that the matter of a second access to the site still remains a problem, with people against the use of Ullswater Avenue.
He said that the County Council still feels that Ullswater Avenue can be used for buses to get in and out of the site.

Mr Price said that he had indicated the possibility that one of the accesses onto the Clayland Estates site (previously Pedestrian & Cycle only) could be used as a vehicular access.

Mr Smallwood stated that it had been a policy of Clayland Estates to be a standalone site and not involved with Camland Developments Ltd.

Mr Smallwood was concerned that the numbers of new dwellings may increase if this was an option.
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Mr Price stated that this was his idea; he said that if no compromise is found, Ullswater Avenue could be used as an all vehicle access.

South Wootton Opposing Over Development- SWOOD: Mr Price informed members that he and Mrs Cornwell had also attended a meeting arranged by Mr David Goddard on 6th June 2016.
Mr Price said that during the meeting a discussion had taken place regarding the access point for buses. It was said that the Bus Company wants to see a separate entrance and exit to the Camland Developments site for buses.

Mr Jordan commented that the road at Ullswater Avenue is not suitable for use by buses, he explained that the road twists and turns and is on a slope.

Mr Price said that Camland Developments have always supported a restricted access at Ullswater Avenue. He asked members to consider his idea that one of the accesses onto the Clayland Estates site (previously Pedestrian & Cycle only) could be used as a vehicular access.

Mr Price confirmed that this suggestion has not been discussed with Clayland Estates.
Mr Price went on to explain that the meeting had been arranged by Mr David Goddard, he said that an Action Group had been formed to provide opposition to the Planning Application.
He said that whilst the Action Group is not against development of the site, they feel that the numbers of dwellings proposed is too high.

Mr Price said that the Action Group had formulated a petition. He said that some 900 signatures had been obtained however felt that this would not be particularly effective.

Mr Price said that he was a bit surprised when one of the Action Group members had asked what the Parish Council is doing about the situation.

He said that he had explained to the Action Group the amount of involvement and work that the Parish Council had done, he said that all of this had been documented in Newsletters and throughout the Neighbourhood Plan process.

Mr Price stated that unfortunately, many residents do not read the circulated Newsletters. He commented that the Action Group had been formulated a bit late.
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Mr Price said that the Action Group had agreed to produce a dossier of the comments from the meeting.

He said that when a Planning Application is submitted for the site, Mr Alflatt at Bidwell’s could be asked to produce a report on behalf of the Parish Council.

Mr Price said that a Planning Application is likely to be received later in the year.

Land to the West of Hall Lane: Mr Price informed members that there is no update regarding the development of the land to the west of Hall Lane.  
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had contacted the developers regarding a possible meeting; and they are happy to meet with the Parish Council when they have information to discuss.

She stated that Great Crested Newt Surveys are still taking place.

No Cold Calling Zone for Birkbeck Close: Mr Price spoke regarding the “No cold calling zone” for Birkbeck Close.
Members felt that it was a good idea and commented that the whole Parish would benefit from becoming a “No cold calling zone”; after discussion, All Members supported Birkbeck Close becoming a “No cold calling zone”. 

Parish Street Lighting Supply Contract with ESPO: Mr Price spoke regarding the ESPO contract and confirmed that the current contract is due to expire on 30th September 2016.

Mr Price stated that ESPO have tendered for the new energy supply and this has been awarded to Total Gas and Power, ESPO are forecasting prices to be 5% lower than SSE rates.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should continue with ESPO and renew its four year contract; this was seconded by Mr Evans with all members in favour.

Policy – Mr Smallwood confirmed that no meeting had been held. 
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School – No Report
Junior School – See attached. Mr Smallwood spoke regarding the Junior School and confirmed that the idea that all Primary Schools would become Academies has been abandoned.
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Mr Bland said that he is a Governor of Springwood School and said that there are huge monetary benefits from Academy Trusts.

It was asked who is advising the school; Rev Tate was concerned if the school is getting the best advice.

After discussion, members felt that it would be a good idea to formally invite Mr Rice, the Head teacher of the Junior School to a Parish Council meeting to discuss the situation.

(Clerk’s Note: Mr Rice has agreed to attend the October Parish Council Meeting).

Wootton Park – Mrs Gotts reported that members had been to check the reported damaged Bird Boxes at the Pond.

She confirmed that the Bird Boxes are not damaged and are all still securely fitted in the trees.

Mrs Gotts said that that the Quiz Night held in the Village Hall on Friday 20th May 2016, had raised £325.00.

A “200 Club” is also being established at a cost of £2 per month (paid annually by Direct Debit - £24 per year).

South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts confirmed that an update had been provided within the Assets minutes.

She said that a successful stall at the Craft and Plant Fair on 21st May 2016 had raised £180.00 and the stall at the Village Fete had raised £160.00.

Mrs Gotts said that SWiB members had planted up the Hanging Baskets and the Roadside Flower Beds and that the Wildflower strip was looking good.

Mrs Gotts said that the funds raised would be used towards the replacement of the rotting planters on the Green with plastic wood effect barrels from Amberol.

Mr Price thanked South Wootton in Bloom for kindly replacing the stolen hanging baskets at the Junior School.

Mr Price added that the Churchyard Project has now exceeded the £150.00 budget.

Finally, it was confirmed that the Anglia in Bloom judges would be visiting the Parish on 6th July 2016.
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8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-
CAN


Invitation to AGM 20/7/2016 at 4pm


Info

WNCCG

Newsletter





     
  “

Police


Free Crime Prevention Surveys – Residential

  “

South Wootton Fete: Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had received correspondence from Claire Johnston from the South Wootton Fete Committee.

She said that the fete had been the most successful event so far with some 2,500 visitors attending.

She confirmed that in addition to this the Ball held during the previous week had raised £3,000 for local charities.

Mr Price suggested that a formal letter of thanks should be sent from the Parish Council to Ms Johnston and the Fete Committee for arranging such a successful event.

Kings Lynn Roundtable: Mrs Cornwell referred to further correspondence received from Ms Johnston.

She explained that Ms Johnston had been approached by the Kings Lynn Round Table, based on the positive reputation of the South Wootton Fete and Ball.

She said that they would like to move one of their existing events to South Wootton and have asked Ms Johnston to take the lead in planning and delivering the event.

Ms Johnston stated that the event raises thousands of pounds for local causes and has been held at Stuart House Hotel for a number of years; however they would very much like to host a similar event at the end of August, Bank Holiday 2017.

Ms Johnston said that this would be a fantastic event to host in South Wootton and would once again; continue to help build the positive reputation of the South Wootton community.

Mrs Cornwell said that Ms Johnston had indicated that if the Parish Council supports the event, a donation could possibly be asked for to go towards the Parish Council or Village Hall funds.

Mrs Cornwell said that Ms Johnston is due to meet with the Kings Lynn Roundtable committee in July. 
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Members asked what type of event would be proposed.
Mrs Cornwell agreed to contact Ms Johnston for further information.
Newsletter:  Mr Price referred to the circulated Newsletter and asked members if they had any amendments or additions.

With minor amendments and one addition, members agreed the Newsletter.

Newsletter Delivery: Mr Hofmeister spoke regarding the current hand delivery   method and asked if there was an alternative option, such as postal, email or website only.

Members asked if the Newsletter is simply advertised on the Parish Council’s website, would this alone satisfy the qualification of the Local Council Award Scheme. 

Mrs Cornwell stated that the Parish Council has to produce a Newsletter to satisfy the qualification.

Members discussed the issue and felt that if the Newsletter was placed in the Notice boards, put onto the website and made available in various locations such as the Parish Office, the Post Office, the Village Hall, Doctors Surgeries and St Mary’s Church, this would be satisfactory.

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list, plus:-

61
Mr R C Murray
Village Hall and Parish Office Surveys
       700.00

62
CGM Ltd

Grass Cutting May 2016

                  435.74

63
Mr H Hofmeister
2 x Concrete Mix



         15.38

64
Peter Bourner
Tree Surgery; the Green


        220.00

Bank balances as at 31.5.2016
Community Account
      

     
    25,644.98
Step saver a/c
                 
      
             0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                      210,000.00
Total                                                                                       £235,644.98
Finally, Mrs Cornwell wished to give thanks to Mr Ken Reynolds, Mr Roy Williamson and Mr Steve Scales for their help with the emptying of the Litter Bins.

She confirmed that Mr Lucas, the Parish Litter Warden has now taken on the role.
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There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.45pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 12th July 2016, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
12th July 2016                                                                                Chairman
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